Side by Side Board Meeting

FINAL
March 26, 2013 

Members of the Board in Attendance:, Chris Begley, Chris Berich, Cathy Cappellieri, Anne Dichele, John Hansen, Kim Hayes-Grimm, Skelton Key, Andrew Lavaway, Sheila McDermott, Kim Mendola, Bill Murphy, Matt Nittoly
Members Absent: Nell Conroy, Kristina Testa-Buzzee

Meeting called to order at 5:33.

PUBLIC SESSION
None.
MINUTES

The February 26 minutes were distributed and read. Bill Murphy moved to approve the minutes. Andrew Lavaway seconded. Changes were made based on discussion. Cathy Cappellieri moved to accept the minutes as amended. Chris Berich seconded. Approved by consensus.
DIRECTOR UPDATE
Staffing
Paul Toaso accepted the math position.
Northeast Charter School Network
Matt handed out a flyer on how the Northeast Charter School Network is structured (attached). He has been impressed with them since the change took place, and feels it is a much more viable, working organization. They charge $15 per student for basic membership (policy and advocacy efforts), and offer additional optional access to school services (SEED program, common core alignment, charter renewal, human resources) at $10 per student. From other schools he’s met with, most schools are going in this direction. Anne asked if there was a handbook about the school services. Matt will find out.
Business Insurance
The Hartford (our business insurance provider) notified us of non renewal effective June 30, based on our five-year claims history. Cathy put Matt in touch with Pierson & Smith as a possible new broker. He met with them last week and was impressed with package they offered. They seem to be a more hands-on administrator. Matt had questions, and will be having a follow-up meeting with them next week. Matt needs to give a letter to our current broker (USI) to end relationship so they don’t send out for bids—anyone they contacted would not be able to talk to another broker on our behalf.

Insurance Claim
Matt had a fact-sharing meeting with our assigned agent about a slip and fall that occurred in the lot in 2011.

Kaleidoscope of Creativity
Invitations to the Quinnipiac Kaleidoscope of Creativity, where student art is unveiled in Quinnipiac’s Education department, were distributed. As with last year, we are one of four school districts participating.
RESCHEDULE OF APRIL MEETING
Because the April Board meeting is the same night as the Kaleidoscope of Learning, we have rescheduled the meeting to April 30.
RESTRUCTURE OF SBS UPPER SCHOOL (Anne Dichele)
Anne has been doing some of the curriculum work and listening to some of the teacher concerns, particularly about Common Core interdisciplinary work and requirements for curriculum, and how it should be handled in Upper School. Fourth grade is currently an “island” in looping, with no collaborative model. She recommends restructuring to move fifth grade back to a 4th/5th loop. Some of this is research based (Anne can provide the research). Matt and Anne discussed that 5th graders are young, and there are disciplinary issues associated with not being in a self-contained classroom. By moving 4th/5th into a loop, 5th grade would be self contained, and we would then have 6th-8th as the upper school. Right now, there are four teachers for 72 kids (social studies, math, science, and language arts). This change would mean four teachers four three grade levels, so it looks like there would be an extra teacher, but there would be partnerships between the teachers to do interdisciplinary work during the day (such as technology/math, and coteaching). It also involves the breaking apart of the social studies and language arts curriculums and eliminating the looping of this curriculum (which the State says we have to do). Anne discussed with the upper school staff, and there was some anxiety as to what it would look like, but for the most part there was enthusiastic response to it, particularly with integrating and the interdisciplinary approach. The main questions are: is it something we can afford, and do we have the physical space. Matt thinks we can handle the space. While this is a new idea, 5th grade was not in the upper school in the original school structure, and was changed to eliminate a teaching position.
Ideally, Anne and Matt would like to implement it with next school year, but it will be difficult to get the planning done in this amount of time. A teacher member stated that she thinks 5th graders are very young and have trouble with the transition to upper school. The founder member thinks it will alleviate some of the stresses on the upper school teachers to eliminate having four grade levels to lesson plan for. She also thinks it would strengthen the entire school program. It would be the cost of another position. However, bringing in the interns from Quinnipiac next year will be less expensive. 
Governor Malloy is saying that the per-pupil increase will be reinstated, which would help, but State Representative Larry Cafero says we shouldn’t count on it being part of the final budget.

A community member stated that we have to face the reality that we had a run where more money was coming in than going out, but now we are in the position where more money is going out than coming in, and we will be reducing our cushion. Board members agreed that the Finance Committee should investigate the costs and Anne and Matt should start looking at curriculum changes.
FINANCE COMMITTEE UPDATE (Bill Murphy)
The balance sheet, P&L, and disbursements are attached. Bill talked with Matt today and went over the report this morning. Things are status quo—we are pretty much on target with where we ought to be on spending against the budget. The per-pupil charter school cut from the State will cost us $70,000. We made up about $30,000 of that in other areas, so as of the end of February we are running about $33,000 behind last year. We are showing an income of $111,000 through the end of February, as opposed to a budgeted surplus of $141,955. We don’t account for depreciation and certain other costs until June, so the $111,000 will probably end up close to breakeven at the end of the year.
If the cut is reinstated for the 2013-2014 school year, we would probably have enough money for the position we need to fill in Title I, and to manage the differential in compensation for the Student Services and Curriculum Coordinator position.

A community member asked if the Finance Committee could do a three-year projection based on how our staffing looks today, compared to the possible staffing changes. The Treasurer said she will ask Linda to do that for the next Finance Committee meeting. 
FACILITIES SEARCH UPDATE (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
There is a promising lot on Martin Luther King Drive. Anne suggested a spot on Water Street across the street from SoNo Bakery as a second campus. 

Anne says we’re still in the mix for the HUD program for Washington Village, but it’s slow going. They’re having a meeting at our facility (not specifically about us). We are in their report as a school they’d like to have as part of the build. It is unclear how much square footage we could have. Maybe with this we could also consider having two campuses (our current space and the HUD space). 

The nonteaching staff member asked about the Friends School location. Kim said it was a possibility. The same member asked about the 957 location. Kim has asked, but there are already plans for the space. Kim has also looked into the old police station location, but that property is granted to the State. 
SCHOOL SECURITY (Kim Mendola)
Cameras have been installed at the entrances to both buildings with a screen in the main office. The staff have fobs to get into the gym and the first-floor hallway. The staff members on the committee are interested in what it would take to have cameras by the rear parking-lot door and the other entrances. We will look into the cost. It was suggested that we have a camera in the parking lot with a sign stating “premises under surveillance.” (We could have the sign even if there are no extra cameras, which could cut down on the “slip and falls.”) Kim is going to get an estimate from the people who did our first installation, but we don’t want to go overboard.
SCHOOL LUNCHES (Andrew Lavaway)

Andrew, Marie and Matt will be having a meeting with our current food supplier. Right now our lower school options are comparable, but the upper school options in other schools are completely different that what we’re getting. The supplier says they’re giving additional food to the upper school kids, but they’re not getting enough. The supplier says they’re providing fresh fruit and vegetables, but often it’s green beans from a giant can or a frozen salad. The upper school students are paying the upper school cost, but they’re not getting what they’re paying for. Anne asked that Andrew let the kids know we’re working on it. He says they are aware of that. A parent member mentioned a child in England who started a blog about her school lunches, and got enough attention that her school changed what they were doing, and suggested having the kids do something similar as a project. Kim Mendola said she would be interested in doing this as a project with the kids. Andrew should tell us what he needs and we will do what we can to help change things.
A teacher member says that he has brought up to central kitchen that there is no bottled water option (it’s all milk and lactaid milk). They say that water is an a la carte option because the milk covers their dairy requirement. A student had pointed out that there’s no beverage option for vegans. A parent representative suggested we look into water coolers instead of providing bottled water, for environmental reasons.

A community member suggested escalating complaints to the Norwalk School Board.

GALA (Kim H-G)
Kim distributed the invite list and asked everyone to go through and let her know who should be added and who should be removed. She showed samples of the invitations. She put the invitations out to bid and received three bids, all within $800-900, not including postage. A parent member suggested Paperless Post. Kim said we could do that for the board, staff and parents, but this year we will still do hard copy for those in the community, and do cards at the event asking for updates on email addresses for attendees. A parent member suggested we put personal notes on the invitations, but we cannot do that because the company sends them out. Fulfillment on the bid costs $285, so we may want to eliminate that and stamp and send ourselves. We will have 250 printed, and see how much it will save to stuff and stamp ourselves (the company has information on cheaper costs for nonprofit postage. The caterer and location and rental have been taken care of. Kim went to Total Wine asking them to sponsor and donate, but they said no. We included open bar in the invitations. The contract with the caterer says they’ll provide mixers. Kim and Matt are taking responsibility for the bar—they have a list of what the bar should include and they’ll get donations. Kim is donating vases that kids will do art on and then we will just need fresh flowers to fill them. Andrew gave an estimate for the risers.
SALARY SCHEDULE COST OF LIVING INCREASE
Tabled.

PTCO
Tabled.

MEMBER ELECTIONS (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
The letters are prepared and will be sent to Lilly to be sent out next week. Members should reach out to community members for resumes.
Chris Berich motioned to adjourn. John Hansen seconded. The meeting was adjourned at 7:25.
An executive session was held in which administrative issues were discussed.

Preliminary Agenda for March 26 Meeting
Public Session
School Lunches (Andrew Lavaway)

Director Update (Matt Nittoly)

Finance Committee Update (Cathy Cappellieri)
2013-2014 Budget (Cathy Cappellieri)

Restructure of SBS Upper School (Anne Dichele)
SEED Update (Anne Dichele)

Member Elections (Kim Hayes-Grimm)

Founder Member

Reports

School Security Committee (Kim Mendola)

Salary Schedule Cost of Living Increase (Matt Nittoly)

PTCO Update (Kristina?)
Gala (Kim Hayes-Grimm)
